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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE
PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, March 12, 2013
1:30 p.m.

BOARD ROOM
Cabinet Present:  
President Schaffer, Jose Fierro, Judy Hay, Carol Hoglund, Stan Torvik, Lynn Stalnaker by Ipela 

Cabinet Excused:
Lisa Murphy, Peggie Kresl-Hotz
Guests/Visitors:  
Starla Mason, Rob Van Cleave

MINUTES
GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS
1. Radiography Program Review – Starla Mason
The Radiography Program is one of the original health programs along with nursing at Laramie County Community College.  Pass rates and placement rates are at 100%, and job placements are with employers offering benefits.  Employer surveys just received show 100% of employers would hire their LCCC graduate employee again.  The program accepts 16 students each year and those students are rotated through clinical sites.  The program has been continuously accredited by JRCERT (Joint Review Committee on Education in Radiologic Technology).  The last two accreditation site visits received reports with no recommendations. 
Program Strengths

· The program is staffed by well-qualified faculty committed to student success, as well as the success of the program and college.

· The program is able to offer all forms of image acquisition instruction due to a well-equipped energized laboratory and a variety of clinical sites.

· The program’s curriculum has remained current and relevant to professional practice. Recent curriculum modifications also allow the program to offer additional learning experiences in Computed Tomography (CT), Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DEXA), sectional anatomy, C-arm/Surgical imaging, and venipuncture/contrast media administration.

· Program graduates have posted a near perfect 100% pass rate on the national certification exam for the past 21 years.

· The program consistently achieves the highest level of accreditation possible for the Joint Review Committee on Education in Radiologic Technology.

· Program graduates have a 94% placement rate within 6 months of graduation for four of the past 6 years, with 100% placement rates posted for 2011 and 2012 graduates.

· The program and faculty enjoy a strong reputation in the local, regional, and national medical imaging community. 

Areas of Opportunity

· The program must balance student capacity with a limited availability of required fluoroscopy and C‑arm/surgical competency rotations.  This is somewhat alleviated by the program’s plans to offer clinical opportunities in DEXA as the new curriculum is implemented. 

· While the program has maintained a high success rate with only two full-time faculty who consistently carry course overloads, this limits the ability of the program to explore additional  new advanced certificate program opportunities in MRI, CT, PACS, or NM, as identified by the Radiography Advisory Committee.

· Rapid technology changes require continuous monitoring to ensure faculty and graduate professional competence.

· Additional employment support of graduates in the areas of resume development and interviewing skills is needed in order to ensure that graduates remain competitive in tighter job markets.

· Alternative educational delivery models warrant further program consideration. 

· Additional library and reference materials will ensure stronger instructional support of the newly approved curriculum.

· New and/or current clinical affiliate agreements and memoranda of understanding sometimes negatively affect the program’s JRCERT accreditation compliance due to rapidly expanding and/or merging health organizations, strict student supervision, termination, and physical location verbiage requirements, and the lack of a permanent dean and/or administrative oversight of the Health Sciences and Wellness Division.


Recommendations

· Maintain and enhance current clinical relationships to retain the program’s instructional balance, strong professional reputation, and graduate competence.

· Continue to monitor changes in regional healthcare organizations for potential new clinical education centers along the Front Range and/or tri-state region, and to ensure continued JRCERT contract compliance.

· Implement the new curriculum as scheduled in fall 2013, identifying and initiating the use of on-line learning in appropriate courses.

· Incorporate employment assistance components into the curriculum to further enhance the marketability of graduates.

· Explore additional medical imaging educational offerings as college and faculty resources allow.

· Continue current assessment practices as these have allowed the program to continuously improve its offerings and performance of graduates.

· Pursue additional library and reference materials to support the recently approved curriculum and actively participate in the search for a permanent HSW Dean.

ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)
2. Honors Policy and Procedure – Consultative Feedback Deadline 2/14/13 (No feedback submitted.) – President Schaffer
APPROVED (to go forward to College Council for ratification on March 29th.)

3. Library: Patron Privacy Policy and Procedure – Consultative Feedback Deadline 2/14/13 (No feedback submitted.)  – President Schaffer
APPROVED (to go forward to College Council for ratification on March 29th.)

4. Limited Enrollment Programs Admission Policy and Procedure – Consultative Feedback Deadline 2/14/13 (No feedback submitted.) – President Schaffer 
APPROVED (to go forward to College Council for ratification on March 29th.)

5. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $1,105 (standing agenda item) 
A. Distance Credentialed Counselor Training – Alli McCown - $1,306 – Judy Hay 
The training will assist Alli as the College moves toward an online advising system.

APPROVED
B. AACC 93rd Annual Convention – Nycole Courtney, Jose Fierro, Judy Hay, Melissa McAllister, Trent Morrell, Josh Nighswonger, Joe Schaffer – $14,000
APPROVED
DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)
6. Trend Data – Jayne Myrick 
Jayne prefaced the discussion stating the Budget and Resource Allocation Committee is holding frequent one‑ to two-hour meetings.  The budget committee believes most divisions met the needed budget cuts; some divisions were asked to re-examine their budgets for additional cuts.  To balance the budget, additional requests will need to be made to reduce the $134,537 negative balance to zero.  Still to be included in the trend data are one-time requests, which have now been ranked.  The final recommendations will hopefully be sent to President's Cabinet on Friday.  A suggestion was made to revise the email language used by the budget committee so that their requests for additional information and/or budget cuts would be more clear and less caustic. (Postscript to Minutes:  Budget and Resource Allocations Committee representatives will attend the March 19th President's Cabinet meeting.)
President's Cabinet reviewed the trend data compiled by the Budget and Resource Allocation Committee.  The recommendations included percentages of decrease to individual area budgets— President (-9.03%), Vice President of Academic affairs (-5.3%), Vice President of Student Services (-9.3%), and Vice President of Administration and Finance (-5.58%).  The recommendations also suggested reductions by budget assumptions.  A breakdown of the percentages of decrease in each of the supporting areas (Institutional Advancement, Institutional Effectiveness, ACC, and Academic Divisions) was also included. 
	 Budget Assumptions:
	Proposed Reduction
	Current Reduction
	Balance Remaining

	Adjunct Reduced by $500,000 ($438,616 Salary Amount)
	$438,616
	$245,804
	$192,812

	Part-Time, Overtime, Student Salaries Reduced by $150,000 ($139,340 Salary Amount)
	139,340
	101,619
	37,721

	Operating Expenses Reduced by 4% ($262,160) ($266,490)
	266,490
	346,755
	-80,265

	Athletics reduced by $30,000
	30,000
	39,700
	-9,700

	Scholarships Reduced by $200,000
	200,000
	200,000
	0

	High Tech Fees Reduced by $120,000 (Includes amount for estimated 2.5% salary increase)
	120,000
	126,031
	-6,031

	Total
	$1,194,446
	$1,059,909
	$134,537


President's Cabinet discussed options to offset the $134,537 deficit.  Consideration was given to taking the necessary funds from the:

· $400,000 contingency reserve
· $100,000 equipment budget
· $200,000 base commitment funds
· funds set aside for a 2.5% pay increase
· Cabinet members believe the reductions in division budgets were made in good faith and therefore justify the pay increase.   

· $130,000 (LCCC’s portion) one-time employee incentive funds allocated by the legislature 

· President's Cabinet determined the college should not deviate from the purpose as earmarked for the funds by the legislature.  


Also suggested:

· zeroing out of adjunct faculty salaries under the deans’ budgets (not the individual disciplines).  
· creating a centralized adjunct salary pool vs. reducing the operating account

· Reducing the contingency reserve was determined to be a more appropriate approach.

· reviewing the current fiscal year budget during the middle of the fiscal year to see if the expenditures and revenues are as expected  
After fully considering many options, the President's Cabinet recommended reducing the Contingency Fund and balance the budget.  The Cabinet gave kudos to employees and the budget committee for their conscientious work that resulted in the cutting of over $1 million dollars and the reallocating of $1.5 million (approximate). 
The trend data will be presented to College Council for ratification on March 29th.  
7. Financial Aid Census Date, Refund Schedule, Disbursement Date – Judy Hay 
From the information provided, President's Cabinet determined the following beginning with fall 2013:
· Financial Aid Census Date will be set at approximately two weeks into every semester.

· Financial Aid Disbursement Date will be set at approximately two weeks into every semester.

· The last day to drop a class without a “W” will be set at approximately two weeks into every semester.

· Tuition and Fee Refund Policy will remain as it currently is.  
These dates will be prorated for summer semesters, and except for the disbursement date, will be adjusted proportionately for courses that do not span the full semester.  Cabinet asked that the Student Services Leadership Team set the exact dates for each in coordination with Ann Murray in the Institutional Research office.

8. Higher Learning Commission Policies – President Schaffer
President Schaffer presented the following policies as a matter of record.  The “Transparency” Policy is more administrative for the Higher Learning Commission.  The assumed practices compare well with the college’s institutional policies.  He explained to Rob Van Cleave that the policy gives greater flexibility for institutions to track the accumulation of student credits toward the completion of degrees.  
The Higher Learning Commission is inviting comments on one policy—“Assumed Practices and Institutional Obligations of Affiliation” (first reading) and is advising of the adoption on a second policy on second reading—“Transparency”. 
“Assumed Practices and Institutional Obligations of Affiliation – Background”
Based on comments received from institutions and peer reviewers, certain Assumed Practices

appeared to raise implementation questions. The Commission proposes adjustments to address these

questions.

In the past the Criteria for Accreditation had been reviewed in their entirety every five years. In the

future, the Board will consider adjustments to the Criteria, including the Assumed Practices, annually,

usually with first reading in February and second reading in June.

Also, the Commission proposed a policy amendment that adds language to Institutional Obligation 13

to provide limited immunity to the Commission relative to statements or judgments made by the

Commission in its evaluative role; such immunity would provide additional protection in the event

that the Commission is sued related to claims made by individuals alleging defamation or similar

charges.  (Higher Learning Commission Policy)

“Transparency” – Background and Implementation 

This proposed policy amendment supports the public disclosure by the Commission of its action

letters and revises the public directory information currently available to include a brief summary of

an institution’s relationship with the Commission for the past 15 years (“status and history”). (Higher Learning Commission Policy)
These policies are effective immediately. The transparency plan will be implemented as follows:

As of January 2013, institutions are obliged to use the Commission’s Mark of Affiliation on their web

sites. Clicking on the mark takes the visitor to the institution’s entry on the HLC website, the

Statement of Accreditation Status (SAS).

Next, HLC will make available to the public through its website a redesigned Statement of

Accreditation Status and the most recent HLC action letter related to the granting or reaffirmation of

candidacy or accreditation. This phase will be implemented in summer 2013 and will include action

letters conveying institutional actions taken by the Board at its meeting in June 2013 and thereafter.

Finally, HLC will also make available the team report from the most recent evaluation for initial or

continued candidacy or accreditation. This phase will be implemented in or around the 2015- 2016 year.

In the meantime, HLC staff will be testing methods of disclosure of the team report.
9. March 20, 2013,  Business Meeting Agenda DRAFT – President Schaffer
Because the meeting’s agenda has no action items, President Schaffer is consulting with Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell as to whether or not a meeting should be held.  Board business meeting (“Meetings & Minutes”) and study session (“Sessions & Summaries”) agendas may be accessed at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board.  (Postscript to Minutes:  The March 20th business meeting was cancelled.) 
10. March 6, 2013, Study Session Follow-up – President Schaffer 
No Follow-up
INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)

11. HR  Recruitment (Position Vacancy Status) Report – Peggie Kresl-Hotz
National and local recruitment continues to be active for 16 positions.   
12. Lightning Round (Area Updates – FAST)
· Jose – He is seeking input for from the deans for developing a consistent process for dean and faculty searches. 
· Judy – Business Analyst Julie Gerstner starts tomorrow.  Pete Cautilli will assume his duties as the new Director of Athletics and Campus Recreation on April 1st and will be “Skyped” into volleyball interviews.   The search is continuing for a permanent Director of Financial Aid.  
· Lynn – A second meeting was held to consider the applications for an English instructor; 77 applications have been received.  Lynn will be gone during spring break to visit his brother in Kansas.
· Stan – John Lamorie left for Australia Saturday morning on an NSF-funded trip.  Wind energy personnel from all over the country have been invited to survey Australia’s wind energy programs that have an emphasis on residential and ranch, unlike ours that have an emphasis more on commercial.  John’s invitation is a huge feather in Laramie County Community College’s cap.  
· Carol – A timekeeping system has been purchased and will be piloted in Physical Plant and another area beginning August 1st.  A “go live” date will be determined in conjunction with the SQL transition.  Mock setups will be placed in a couple of areas on campus for employees to familiarize themselves with the new system.  A request for proposal for the College’s annual audit was released today.  Only two in-state auditing firms meet the request for proposal’s qualifications.  The selection of an auditor will be made by mid-April.  Administration and Finance employees will attend supervisor courses the end of March.  The courses were developed by Jenny Hargett.
· President Schaffer – The second of three Associate Vice President of Institutional Effectiveness candidates was on campus today.  The third will be on campus on Thursday, and the search committee will meeting on Friday.  Lynn Stalnaker and Ron Rabou are co-chairing the Associate Vice President of Institutional Advancement Search Committee.  The committee will be meeting next week.  Lisa Murphy and Josh Thein are giving a presentation on in-house video production at the NCMPR (National Council for Marketing and Public Relations) in Chicago this week.  Tucker Stover has been hired as the Director of Corporate Development and Major Gifts. 

Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

